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EDITORIAL

Hallo All,

As Gary points out below, this is a very busy time of the Austin season. There is a multiplicity of rallies and club events abound. With all this activity, it never fails to amaze me that so many of you find the time to record events and send in articles. This month I am particularly indebted to Dusty and Jane Whibley for telling us about the Hillesley Rally, Barbara Jeffries for reporting on the BBQ and Pat's Scout Fete, Mervyn for his write up of the wine tasting and last but not least to Biddy for another of her inimitable profiles. Very many thanks to you all.

I hope everyone enjoyed Swanage as much as I did. Despite the indifferent weather, everyone I spoke to had a good time. There were some very sensible features not seen at other rallies and I confidently expect to see this very enjoyable rally becoming a popular fixture in the future. See page 4 for a short report.

The weather this rally season has been remarkably poor. However, it does not seem to have dampened the enthusiasm of Dorset members. Happily, Bristol seem to be pretty resilient and it was good to see so many of them at Swanage.

Most readers will know that Joy Mooney has been very ill recently. The Club sent her some flowers and a card: her reply is at Page 6. The good news, however, is that the Escape Committee she mentions is clearly very efficient and she managed to get to the Scout Fete at New Milton. Let's hope Joy is back to her old self very soon.

Some months ago I bemoaned the rarity of seeing Austin Sevens on the open road. Well, I have to report a sighting. Not exactly on the open road, more in the centre of Salisbury! I was having my usual morning coffee in my favourite Coffee Shop at about 10.30 on Sat 30 July when what should I spy but a certain exceedingly smart A7 Van. The driver was obscured by the traffic but the sign painting showed it to belong to Ashley Carpets!

A final note on Swanage, the campers had a pretty torrid time as the cover photo shows!

See you all at Club Night, Miles
SECRETARIAL

Well Folks!
The Rally season is now in full swing, hardly a weekend to do the gardening, Oh well, never mind!

The Bristol Club's Spye Park weekend was a great success, this really is one of the best rallies of the year. Long may our friendship with our fellow Bristol Club members continue.

In contrast, I always find Beaulieu somewhat clinical, although there was an. excellent autojumble this year. Most members came away clutching a bargain or three.

We had a very good turn out for our Summer barbecue at Wilverley enclosure. Thank goodness the weather was reasonable, unlike the next day.... the Club run, a boat trip to Hurst Castle. We sat in the pub and the Heavens opened. Not the weather for nautical adventures. Never mind, Glyn, there's always another time!

Our first Swanage Rally seemed to go off very well, in fact our contact in the Railway was pressing us for a firm date for next year by the Saturday evening! We had about 95 entries, of which about half were Austin 7's. Both our club and the Swanage Railway came away with a profit, so here's to next year, the 10 & 11th July - keep it free.

Many of you will have recently purchased the Taiwanese tyres from Phil: they were being offered at less than half the price of Avons. Admittedly they don't last as long, but you can't have it all. One point of note: they have a softer side wall so you may need an extra 5 - 6 pounds pressure in them to avoid swaying on the bends.

Cheers, Gary
750 MC Western Centre Rally  17 - 18 July

A note of thanks to Gordon Phillips, 750 MC organiser of the Western A7 Area for the lovely weekend spent at Hillesley. A good run - Salisbury, Devizes, Chippenham, Castle Coombe, Badminton, arriving at the farmhouse at Hillesley. We were made welcome by Martin and shown where to pitch 'anywhere in this field'. YES! we had the field to ourselves by special permission from Jack. We chose a spot overlooking the valley and a wonderful manor house. Tent up and away - to have a runaround which included some cross country bits! Alderley, Kingswood, Wickwar and Hawkesbury - all very pretty but we didn't find the pack horse bridge.

A walk - just over the road to the pub! 'The Fleece Inn' - the only one. Friendly, excellent food and a few beers and no time called!

Morning dawned bright and sunny, the Rally was for the pm so after our bacon and eggs shared with the two farm sheepdogs (Lassie and Lassie) we went for another ride around Tresham, Nailsworth (up the Nailsworth Ladder) to Box Avening, Tetbury, Leitherton and back to Hillesley for lunchtime - in the pub.

And now a bit about 'The Rally' - the 26th annual rally. The venue 'Hillesley Farm', a delightful spot steeped in history and also a working farm is home to a collection of old tractors and usually a steam roller, but on this occasion there was a display of model cars and drawings, and the Wooton Historical Society. Gordon had worked very hard for this event, the weather fair but not too sunny had kept a few away. The very laid programme went something like this:

12.00 -
Arrival of cars

Autojumble

2.00 -
Driving Tests

Stalls/Raffle

3.00 -
Walk


Treasure Hunt

4.00 -
Prize Giving

Ice Cream Van!

Yes, Dusty won the Driving Tests- don't think they had ever seen anything like it!! I had a go as well, and Dusty thought I probably came second! A Mini went in after and a Manta - no chance. Then some other Sevens - all good fun.

16 entries:​

'28 Top Hat
-
Phillips


'36 Ruby

- Ingle

'31 Box
-
Whibley

'37 Tourer

- Woodlands

'32 2 Seater
-
Phillips


'38 Ruby

- Tingle

'32 Saloon
-
Ince


'37 Austin Ascot
- Young

'33 Saloon
-
Davis


'55 A 35

- Tanner

'33 Saloon
-
Reynolds

'54 Prefect

- Payne

'34 Saloon
-
Dean


'59 Riley 1.5

- Ash

'34 Tourer
-
Brigg


'60 Wolseley

- Ball
. .

Mileage to the event 80 ish.

With our good-byes and Thanks said, we pack up and away home, no trouble either way and a very enjoyable weekend. Thanks again to Gordon.

Dusty and Jane
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WINE TASTING

This was a special evening arranged by Jackie and Bernard. A party of us, some in Sevens and some in Moderns were given a guided tour of the Horton Estate Vineyard.

The owner, Brian Burch, has purchased 32 acres at Horton and has cultivated 11 acres of vines. He has built a fine winery and living accommodation out of reclaimed bricks from Manchester and Cheshire. The fine courtyard is made of cobbles bought and brought from Salford Gas Works.

We walked down to look at the vines and were all very impressed by our host's fantastic knowledge of all aspects of growing vines. He is obviously an expert in this field and grows 20 tons of grapes each year which produces 20,000 bottles of delicious wine.

Then came the bit we had all been looking forward to - the tasting of the wines. There were four for us to try, a sparkling champagne type, two whites and a red. There was no need to "spit out" as is the custom at other wine tastings when there are many types to try. All the wines were superb - and very reasonably priced too. Biscuits were available between tastings and before the end of the evening almost everyone came away loaded down with bottles they had purchased.

It was a most delightful and informative evening and are thanks are due to Jackie and Bernard for making the evening possible.
Mervyn Frampton
AUSTIN SEVEN BEGINNINGS - 35 - A STORY OF AUSTIN FOLK- BOB STANLEY

A lifelong interest in old cars and bikes, and having a friend who in the early eighties had a Morris 8, led Bob to think 'Good idea, perhaps I'll buy an old car too!'

Locally there just happened to be a 1937 Blue Ruby VEL 604, waiting to be bought. The price after negotiation, part exchanging etc was, what the Americans say, 'affordable' and Bob, in 1983 or was it 1984? bought and joined the Dorset Austin Seven Club. 'Just like that' to quote the late Tommy Cooper.

Having joined, Bob's modest claim to fame is that he has been on just about every Club run. Not continental ones, that is. Any bids on that? During these events, Bob managed to win the Driving Tests in 1990 and the Light Hearted Concours in '90, or '89, or perhaps 91?.... well you know how it is with these things.
"

Cosmetically, the Ruby was fine with its lovely bright blue paintwork etc. Some attention had to be paid to brakes and steering - minor things like that! Between Club runs in the winter of 1990, a small matter of engine re-building took place. 'Just like that'? Well it seems so, Bob managed to get the necessary machining completed very quickly, making all the difference in the world to the timing.

Now, of course, Bob has the lovely long chassis chrome radiator Special USV 421 on which, when purchased, he 're-fettled' (nice word, Bob, mudguards, paid attention to the brakes and generally re​fitted various accessories more appropriate to its age.

Bob is one of those modest, unassuming kind of people, who are the backbone of any club. He is cheerfully willing to help anyone with car problems and I, for one, shall always be grateful to him for putting several spokes in my wheels - Opal wheels that is!  Thanks Bob!
BB July 1993
SATURDAY 17th JULY 1993

SUMMER BARBECUE AND PAT'S SCOUT FETE

As Saturday arrived we all prayed for a dry day. We were in luck, just a few threatening clouds which soon past away. Eight Austins were on display at Pat's Scout Fete but where were Pat and Glyn, their Van was full of balloons? We all had to guess how many balloons were inside with a tour round the Forest with Pat for the winner. Guess who won - none other than fellow Austineer Paul Mainzer! Sue Topham guessed the name of the Teddy - I think his name was Barney - so they had one extra passenger to take home. We were all delighted to see Joy at the Fete, made sure she rested on her lounger and kept her supplied with tea and scones. Afterwards, several of us went on the Glyn and Pat's for more tea and cakes (and something stronger for the men!) before moving on to Wilverley for the barbecue.

A few Austins turned up but there were mainly Moderns in the car park. A good turn out as usual. Merv had the barbecue alight and Fran was serving wine in the camper. Gay Weaver entertained us on her accordion, and we were introduced to some Austin Seven club members from Switzerland who were over here on holiday. Lisa and Emma were our interpreters.

We had to wait our turn to cook our various goodies as the barbecue seemed full of steaks, kebabs, burgers, sausages and John and Cynthia's jacket potatoes. We all sat down to eat then round came Hilary with extras (food I mean!).
Afterwards, some of us staggered up to play rounders. Merv and Phil picked teams but Andrew MacKenzie decided to on both teams! The youngsters played very well and showed the Oldies up, most of us hadn't played since school days though. For the record, Phil's team won by 3- 2. At this point bad light stopped play. Back to the wine before we all said our goodbyes.

Many thanks to Merv for such a good evening, thoroughly enjoyed by all. Barbara Jeffries.
SWANAGE RAILWAY RALLY

The First Swanage Railway Rally was held over the week end of 10 - 11 July. It was also the first rally to be organised by the Club and we all owe a big debt of gratitude to all those who worked so hard to get it all together. I was not able to attend the whole rally but went over on the Friday afternoon to help set out the field. Arriving at about 2.30 pm, I found that it was almost all done, and looking very impressive even with only half a dozen A7s present. Some of the intrepid campers were already set up on the high ground overlooking the Railway and a brew up was the first item on the agenda.

The weather was threatening all day and it rained off and on as we pegged out the various areas but the sun was very pleasant when it came out - which was not too often! Much the same happened on the Saturday as well. A weather record was set on the Saturday night - it was the coldest July night ever recorded! Hot water bottles were called for, and the well prepared had them to hand. However, I have to report that there was one casualty - Dusty tells me that Jane burst her hot water bottle!

I was disappointed not to be able to stay on the Friday evening to test the Real Ale which arrived very early in the proceedings! I did manage to try some the following day and it had not gone off in the cold. Somewhat later the marquee was delivered and we all watched with some trepidation as it was put up. Not that it was not well pitched, it just looked rather smaller than expected. However, all was well and the revellers were able to squeeze inside for the Barn Dance on the Saturday evening.

Returning for the Rally on the Saturday, I was much impressed with the efficient and friendly reception arrangements as well as the turn out. I particularly liked the idea of the commemorative railway tickets, a pleasant change from metal plaques. The Austins were very impressively parked on the curve of the hill facing the entrance and this set the tone admirably while allowing everyone ample opportunity to see all the other cars. The rally field itself made a grand backdrop for the steam trains running along the low ground at the front of the field. Having to work on the Sunday meant I missed the best parts. I shall keep the whole weekend free next year. Many thanks to all those involved, a most impressive debut for Dorsets!
Miles
PERIOD TIPS

I came across some tips from the Thirties, printed in the Austin Magazine. They are still relevant today so I reproduce them below. I can vouch for the effectiveness of the Chummy windscreen rubber tip!
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Queries of the Month-contd.

Your impression that the Treasury rating was £1 per 100 c.c., probably arises from the fact that the A.C.U. have, for some time, used this reckoning for competition purposes.

This matter was dealt with by Sir Herbert Austin in his recent Presidential Address to the Institution of Automobile Engineers, in which he pointed out how the present method of taxation has had the effect of influencing designers to increase the stroke of their designs out of all proportion to the bore, so that the result is no longer a thoroughly efficient mechanical proposition.

Pneumatic Upholstery​
Austin Seven.

[image: image4.png]Q.  I have recently taken delivery of a new Austin Seven Saloon, and I should be greatly obliged if you would tell me the correct pressure to which to inflate the pneumatic upholstery.

A. It is difficult to state any definite  pressure, because of necessity it must vary to suit individual cases. For the average person, however, it will be found best to inflate until it is only just possible to feel the baseboard of the seat when the cushion is depressed with the fist as shown in the figure.

Preventing Freezing-All
Models.

Q.  I propose, adding twenty per cent of methylated spirit to the cooling water of my Austin Seven, as an anti freezing agent. Can you advise me whether this is a satisfactory method, and in any event, can you tell me if it would be necessary to add a similar percentage of the spirit to the replenishment water?
A.  As an anti-freezing agent, methy​lated spirit is ideal, inasmuch as' it has an extremely low freezing
point. but owing to the fact that it evaporates very rapidly, it will be found rather expensive to use. If employed, it will be found necessary to replenish the spirit far more often than the water itself.  A very satisfactory method of pre​venting freezing, however, is to add glycerine to the cooling water. This agent has a low freezing point, evaporates extremely slowly, and thus needs little replenishment. Below is given a table showing the correct percentages of glycerine to suit various conditions. 
20 % glycerine down to 
7 deg. of frost.

30 %
“
“
“
18 “
“
“
40 %
“
“
“
Zero.
One charge of glycerine put into the cooling water at the beginning of the winter will usually be found sufficient to last out the season unless the radiator is drained, but to be on the safe side a little may be added periodically.

Raising the Compression​
All Models.

Q.  Would it be possible to get any extra power from the engine of my  Austin car by using a thinner

gasket, or by machining about 1/32 of an inch off the cylinder head, thus raising the compression?

A.  The compression ratio of each Austin model has been arrived at after continuous experimenting, and is calculated to give the best all-round results on each type of engine. There is no doubt that by raising the compression slightly more power would be obtained, but at the expense of smooth running and durability.  With the compression raised, the engine would be found to run very roughly, thus throwing excessive stresses and strains upon all the parts. In addition to this, the ignition lever would have to be constantly operated, whilst the periods between decarbonisation would be much shorter. If you decide to raise the compression, the gasket method is advisable. If the required results are not obtained, a standard gasket may be refitted, whereas, if the head is machined a new one will have to be secured, thus involving a good deal of expense.

Gear Ratios and Maximum B.H.P.-Twelve and Sixteen.

Q.  Will you please tell me what are the gear ratios of the Austin Sixteen. Are they the same as the Austin Twelve? I should also like to know the maximum brake horse power developed by the Sixteen and how it compares with the Twelve.
A.  The gear ratios of the Austin Sixteen are as follows :- 1st,  19.8 to 1; 2nd, 12 to 1; 3rd,

7.9 to 1; 4th, 5.12 to 1.  These are the same as those of the Twelve, both cars being fitted with the same type of gear-box.  Referring to the relative brake horse power, each Sixteen engine must develop 36 b.h.p. at 2400 r.p.m., before it passes test, and each Twelve 27 b.h.p. at 2,000 r.p.m.

Cleaning Upholstery-All Models.

Q  I have just taken delivery of an Austin Sixteen Burnham Saloon, and I shall be glad if you will tell me the best way to keep the leather upholstery in good condition.
A.  In the first place, the cushions should be cleaned periodically. Accumulated dirt works into the pores of the leather and gives it a soiled appearance which is extremely difficult to remove.  Leather upholstery can be kept clean by an occasional wipe over with a damp - not wet - cloth. If necessary, a little neutral soap, such as curd or toilet soap, may be used. Caustic soaps, or any kind of petrol or spirit, have a very harmful effect upon the leather and must be avoided.  Cars equipped with cord or moquette upholstery may be cleaned in a very satisfactory manner with an ordinary household vacuum cleaner.

Two-piece Windscreens​ - All Models.

[image: image5.png]Q.  During the summer I purchased a secondhand Austin car, which is fitted with a two-piece windscreen. I find that, in a heavy shower, the rain works in between the rubber beading and the glass at the point where the two halves of the windscreen meet. Can you tell me how to overcome this trouble?
A.  The rubber beading is fastened to the bottom glass, with the rubber lip inside. This means that when the top half of the screen is closed it comes up against this lip, but owing to the fact that there is a small gap between the two pieces of glass, water works through and creeps up over the lip of the rubber. To overcome this trouble, remove the rubber from the bottom glass (it comes off easily by pulling), and fit it to the bottom of the top glass, with the lip on the outside of the screen. In this way, when the screen is closed, the gap be​tween the two halves is closed, and the water runs straight off.

LETTERS

Penthouse Suite

Dorset Area Health Farm 
Costa del Poole 
Dorset

27 July 1993

Dear All of the Dorset A7 Club,

Thank you all very much for the card, greetings and the most gorgeous flowers, they were prettily arranged by Jane, and the predominant colour, of course, was delicate pink.

As you see from the address I am on holiday again, though I'm not so sure I would recommend this place, but for those on a diet it might be a good idea. They hang a sign above your bed saying "Nil by mouth" and for 3 days you don't see food, the weight just falls off.

The daily excursions are taken by chair or trolley, our trolley driver has been moved to Silverstone, the speed he takes those turns and slopes beats anything you'd feel on Blackpool's Dig Dipper.

The natives are very friendly but have some very strange customs, they wear white coats and very strange necklaces called stethoscopes which they attack you with. They also beat you round the legs and arms with little rubber hammers, must be some tribal ritual!

The evening entertainment is perhaps the Theatre or the floor show. At Portland now they are looking for a new leading lady for the next production in the Theatre so I will stay for the floor show and give the Theatre a wide berth.

Have just been enlisted onto the escape committee, the second tunnel has collapsed so I have to start work knitting a rope ladder. We are going over the top so I should be with you all at the next Club Night to collect all those kisses you put on the card.

Thank you all again, 
Joy Mooney
SPEEDEX INFORMATION EXCHANGE
May I appeal through your journal for information on surviving "Speedex" A7 Specials.  Within the Austin Seven Sports Register I am endeavouring to locate and out all "Speedex" owners in touch with one another, and if any of your readers could drop me a line 34 Druce Way, Thatcham, Berks, RG13 4PF) or phone (0635 868982) with names and telephone numbers or addresses of any racing or road-going (or even rusting remains!) "Speedex" owners, I would very much appreciate the information.

In anticipation of a healthy response, many thanks. Yours sincerely, Ian Clayton

CLUB NOTICE BOARD

Stop Press - Tony Day Scores Again!
The lynx eyed reader who won the last picture puzzle has struck again! Tony spotted the answer. Here it is for the slower viewers:

The AA Box was locked by Yale

And opened by Marlow - 'twas Harvey's tale
But Jacob's effects, when last alive 
Listed by Cameron, numbered just five. 
Look at the lock - we can see 
No sign at all of the AA Key. 
"Open Sesame" Jacob cried? 
Not so, not so! - 'Twas Harvey who lied!

The prize, Tony, should be available at the next Club Night so come and see me then.

For Sale

1937 RUBY - Well sorted, restored early Eighties, recent 2 bearing engine overhaul. Long MOT and Tax. Ready for immediate use. Offers considered. Call Bob Stanley on 0425 619212 after 6pm

1930 CHUMMY - This very original car is complete (with the exception of the drivers side screen) and comes with early type log book. All numbers are correct. The radiator cowl, headlights, windscreen and all the "difficult to find" parts are in good condition. The body and wings are definitely restorable. The chassis and back axle have been restored - the car is dismantled. Now for sale due to lack of time and space. £3,000. Phone Vince Leek on 0985 216632.

From the South Wales Newsletter (which one I'm not sure!):

1936 Nippy 'Type 65', ali body plus trailer and spares £5,500. Contact Terry Laurie on 0222 702987 [Note '65s were only made in 1933 so this sounds like a bitza!]

1936 Ruby Based Special price £950 Contact Arthur Whiting on 0446 781385

1936 Austin 10 Litchfield DVLA log book plus original. Not run for two years. Some spares available. Price £1,300. Contact Mike Frith on 0639 750223 (evenings).

Morris 1000 Traveller 1st Dec 1971 K reg. MOT to Oct_. Needs work underneath, wood OK, good mechanically. Used daily. Price £650 contact Mike Wragg on 0202 740152 (day) or 0202 529896 (evenings)

1956 Morris Minor Split screen model. Black. Recent restoration including new wings, carpets, headlining etc. Very smart, fitted 948cc engine. Full MOT and Tax. Contact Gary, details inside front page.

1930 Rolling Chassis. Used by Austin Motor Co for showroom display, believed not to have been on the road. Complete with Axles, Steering Box and wheel, Closed Centre wheels, handbrake etc. Engine complete but dismantled. £1,500 ALSO pair 1930 wings - restored and ready to fit £150. Tel 0344 (Ascot) 24457. From a 750 MC member who took part in the Eurotour last year, advert via Dusty

TYRES
TYRES
TYRES

PLEASE NOTE THAT THE TYRES WHICH WERE ON ORDER HAVE NOW ARRIVED. CAN YOU PLEASE MAKE ARRANGEMENTS TO COLLECT THEM AS SOON AS POSSIBLE AS THEY ARE BLOCKING UP MY GARAGE!

There are a few extra available as follows - 350 x 19  £20 each; 400 x 17
£30 each (vintage Michelin zig zag pattern and the only correct size tyre for 17 inch wheels); Tubes (both sizes) £5

Tel. Phil Whitter on 0425 – 475558
CLUB EVENTS
AUGUST

Sunday 15 August 
Club Run. Note the change of date. This is the only reminder you will have for this Picnic Run to Warbarrow Bay. Meet at Wimborne, Safeways Car Park for a 10.30am start.

Thursday 19 August 
Club Night. After a quiet month, we'll have a short run out, no more than V2 an hour and back by 9pm or you'll miss the spares!.

Thursday 26 August Committee Meeting. Same time, same place as last month!

Sunday 29 August Wine & Picnic Run. Meet at Safeways car park, Wimborne at 11:45 for 12 noon start. We then take a gentle run through to the Horton Estate Vineyard. Bernard has arranged with the owner to have a picnic in their field adjoining the vineyard, overlooking Horton Tower. Bring your own food, glasses and chairs. Excellent wine (highly recommended by Club Members) can be purchased at case prices.

SEPTEMBER

Thursday 2 Sept
9 till Late. White Hart, Longham.

Thursday 16 Sept 
Club Night. This will be a final chance to see the Austin Motor Club films before they become available for members to borrow. Details will be available on the night. Meet at 8:00 pm at the Elm Tree.

Sunday 19 Sept 
Club Run. To the Weald and Downland Country Museum at Singleton. Meet at Ringwood Furlong car park at 9:45 for 10:00 am. Bring a picnic and your own 'refreshments'. Entrance charge for a party of 15 plus people is £3:50 for adults and £1:75 for children. Over 60's are £3:00

Thursday 23 Sept 
Committee Meeting. At the Tyrell's Ford, 8:30 pm.

OTHER EVENTS

Sunday 22 August 
All Austin Rally, Gaydon. This is a new venture, run by the 750 MC. Gaydon is the £8 Million museum built by Rover (remember them, they killed the Austin name) to house their car collections and libraries. Details of the event are available from Mike Peck, tel 0959 575812.
Sunday 5 Sept
Stanford Hall Rally. Details may be found in the Association Magazine or direct from Midlands A7C (phone number in Assn Mag, back page).

11/12 Sept 
Beaulieu Autojumble. Usual format, no doubt bigger and better than ever. It's always amazing how the size grows each year and it's almost as much a social event as a way of buying spares!

Sunday 19 Sept 
RNLI Run. A run from Beaulieu to Weymouth via a special stage at Blandford Camp. The lunch stop at Kingston Lacey House alone is worth the entry. Strongly recommended and all in a good cause. I have some entry forms for those who are not on the mailing list.

